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SPECIAL REMINDER

Annual dues are due in the month of March.  If Bob Selle does not receive your dues you will be dropped from the National Membership roles.  Chapter bylaws predicate membership in our chapter upon national membership.  If you have not yet paid your $27 dues please bring you check or cash to the March meeting.  You may also mail your dues Attn Bob Selle to the chapter’s post office box
PRESIDENT’S MEMO TO STOCKHOLDERS

For several months, I worked the floatbridge engines in the old ERIE yard in Jersey City and most of the engineers were pretty good guys.  One of them felt that I, a lowly fireman, could be trusted not to put a boxcar in the river.  He therefore made a deal with me; if I'd check out the engine at 3PM and work it until 7 PM, he'd finish up and I could run across to the DL&W yard where HB3 (or whatever) was made up.  I could ride the caboose to Scranton & spend the weekend at home with the wife & kids.  It was a FAST ride over the Boonton line & all the way to Scranton - although I almost got to Buffalo one time. There were 2 cabooses and the crew was of course in the rearmost caboose.  I told them not to forget to wake me when we got to Scranton.  They forgot and I had turned up the oil heater for protection from the snow & ice that January.  I lay on the bunk in the bay window caboose & dropped offline.  I was woken by a bump as 2 Fairbanks-Morse Trainmasters took the slack and then roared into full throttle as only those engines could. FIRST THOUGHT - where am I?  2nd THOUGHT was that the Scranton station going by?  YEP. Luckily, I slept with my boots on & only had to jump up & grab my grip & be out the back door.  Snow blowing around the rear between the cabooses, 3AM and dark, and the increasing roar of the 2 pushers getting a run for the climb to Clark's Summit.  I could faintly see the lights of the old yard office across from Bridge 60 tower and I bailed off the steps into the foot or 2 of snow.  Nobody was watching as I hit & rolled a time or 2.  The 2 big FMs passed & their markers faded to the other side of the Lackawanna River.  I picked up my grip & began the long walk back to the parking lot on Cedar Avenue.  Hey, I'd cheated death again & learned a good lesson.  When you start out on the railroad, there should be one of these books like they have for computers only it'd be called 'RAILROADING FOR DUMMIES'.

RAILS ON THE WEB

http://www.carrtracks.com The site’s owner says he has 1600 pages here.  Many interesting southern railroad photos are posted on the site along with pictures from the west and Midwest.  There are also a number of articles on freight operations, mostly in the west.

STACK TALK  March 2006 by Neil Moran

CHINA

Can this possibly be going to happen?  No, I am not hallucinating.  According to UK rail fans, as I write this story, there is a possibility that a firm called “Railroad Development Corporation” appears to be buying two to five QJ Class 2-10-2 s from China with the purpose of running them in the western part of the United States.  The CEO of this corporation is a steam enthusiast with high hopes of making this happen.  His first major obstacle is conforming to the FRA restrictions since these locomotives were made in China and they are not required to meet the safety and environmental standards of this country.  The size of the QJs certainly limits the location from which they can operate.  Certainly a study would have to be made for a locale that has bridges, curve radius and tunnels where these engines can run.

Now let’s look at the hard-boiled facts facing this project in today’s world.  First no major railroad in the east is going to buy a steam engine today; certainly not CSX who is paranoid about running any steam over their railroad.  Norfolk Southern will fall into the same category. If they wanted to get back into the steam business, all they have to do is contact the railroad museum in Roanoke.  They have the former N&W #611 which ran on their line in regular service and for excursions until the 1980’s.  Now we move to the west.  Most likely Union Pacific could handle a big engine but that is not going to happen.  Due to heavy freight traffic, Steve Lee, head of the steam operations on the UP, has enough problems squeezing in steam excursions with #8444 and #3985.  Besides UP wants no other steam engines running on their property.  Mr. Lee has a good working relationship with the top brass and does not want to upset the apple cart.  That now leaves us with Burlington Northern / Santa Fe.  While the BN/SF is sympathetic towards steam excursions, it has three locomotives to draw on at any time.  They are former Santa Fe #3751, based in the Los Angeles area plus two steam engines stored in the Brooklyn roundhouse in Portland Oregon.  These locomotives are the former SP #4449 and SP&S #700.

As far as looking north to our neighbors across the border, Canadian National would politely bow out of purchasing any steam locomotive much less a QJ.  As for Canadian Pacific Rob Ritchie, head of steam operations, is very much entranced with the Hudson engine #2816.  Even if he wanted another stream engine to escort the #2816, all he has to do is phone the Royal Hudson Group in Vancouver or possibly call the Alberta Prairie Railroad in Stettler, Alberta and ask about the #6060.  With theses scenarios, its does not look too promising.  The only hope of our seeing a 2-10-2 in operation is if short line somewhere in the western part of our country would consider buying an engine of such size.  Certainly no eastern short line could entertain a behemoth running in its track.  All these QJs were built in the 1980’s and are coal fired.  When the Ji Tong Railway ran these brutes, they had two firemen feeding them.  If such an engine were brought to this country the group would have to consider converting to oil which means many thousands of dollars.  I am afraid that the Railroad Development Corporation with all its good intentions is going to be hard pressed to find a buyer.  By the way if any person reading this column is interested in purchasing a QJ, the base price is $350,000 American funds.

Now let’s get back to reality.  What you can and will see if you go to China are three 2-10-2s still working at the Changgun Mines.  These engines are numbered 2098, 2227, and 2229.  Albeit they are sharing the work with several DFIOD diesels built in 2004.  One can see these QJs running between the depot at the mine/steelworks to the exchange yard a distance of about six miles.  This is a steeply graded line up to the mine averaging about 3%, with two QJs on the front, and one pushing at the rear.  I understand when they start climbing out of the depot the sound of these engines is deafening.  What a sight and sound concert they must make!

Up at the Changgang Group Steelworks the Xiang Railway Junction yard they have five SY Class Mikados still working to help pull coal out of the mines.  There are no diesels yet, and it appears that these Mikes will continue to do the work and will do so until need of serious repairs.  Then the inevitable will happen!

At the Guancun Railway Junction depot and workshop in Changzhi they are still using SY Class Mikados.  These engines work the yards towards the China National Railway (CNR) would-be connection.  All told at least six SYs are in operation and in constant use day and night.  Again if you plan to visit make it sooner than later.

Concerning other locations for the remaining QJs the Da-Gu line in Gausu Province is well worth a visit.  It is only a two-hour flight from Beijing to Yinchwan.  This is a seventy-kilometer line with extremely photographic locations.  These locations lie between Lignum and Guyaoza.  So far only two diesels have infiltrated the railroad.  Here you have a golden opportunity to photograph long freight trains and possibly get snow scenes.  I am told there are four to five coal trains in each direction a day.  The Jining-Tongliao Railway in Inner Mongolia was the only railway in the world that used steam locomotives in regular service up to December 10, 2005.  Since the railway was built in 1995, more than 100 steam locomotives of the QJ Class had operated over this well photographed line.  To this I am inclined to say “Let the spirit of the QJs last forever, and may the force be with you!

SOUTH AFRICA

We now arrive at the Transnet Foundation Heritage Preservation near South Cape Town.  This group has recently made operational a Garrett #4 122, a 19D class 4-8-2, and a 19B class #1412. Presently they are restoring a 19D class 4-8-2 #3334 that has been reconverted from oil to coal and has a coal torpedo type tender.  Another 19D Mountain type #2683 has now been fitted with a new oil torpedo tender. No. 2525 class Garrett is now stored in a shed and subsequently will be moved to the George-Knysna line.  Another Garrett will soon follow, #4070 is to be converted to oil upon arrival.  Unfortunately, we have sad news of a Mountain class 19D #2753 in the process of being cut up. The boiler has been cut up as far back as the firebox, and already the cab is gone.  Only thing left is the frame and firebox. (Curses!)

And now for two big stories that have come to my attention.  “Under African Skies” is being sponsored by the Sandstone Heritage Trust in the Eastern Free State.  They are having a two-week steam bash in coordination with its opening in March.  Starting March 29 and running through April 9 they plan on displaying and running a cross section of their rolling stock.  Some of the engines running will be a two ft. NGGI6 Class Garrett #113 and several smaller locomotives such as a 1895 ex Beira Railway “Lawley” 4-4-0 #7, 1914 Fowler 0-4-2T “Sandy”, and a 1910 Avonside tank engine “Sezela” # 3. There will be other locomotives steamed up during this steam event.  At this time of the year a local wild flower called a cosmos will be in full bloom in the countryside.  This flower only blooms in autumn in South Africa.

All the workshops and facilities will be opened to the public and you can share in the experience of getting your hands dirty in handling the equipment.  If you think you might be interested in something like this, contact Nikkig@sandstone.co.za.
ZIMBABWE
The other big story comes out of this country.  The countries of Zambia and Zimbabwe will need to budget at least 32 million US $ to replace the old Victoria Falls Bridge, which is deteriorating at a rapid rate.  The bridge jointly owned by these two governments through the Emerged Railway Properties (ERP) is the gateway to trade between the two states and parts of the southern African region.  Opened in 1905, the Victoria Falls Bridge is fast approaching the end of its life span of one hundred years and urgently requires reconstruction to avert a potentially disastrous structural failure.  It has been reported the bridge was being overloaded for the past fifteen years due to unclear load limits.  It carries a railway line, a roadway, and a pedestrian walkway.  The 32 million US $ would be sufficient to cover the cost of building a similar structure.  The figure may vary considerably depending on the type of structure selected.

Zambia Railways have received a loan from the International Development Association and intended to apply a portion of it for consulting services.  Both Zimbabwe and Zambia are yet to decide on the structure of the bridge.  This would depend on various factors such as affordability, environmental considerations, and the technology available.  The most ideal structure should be able to span the gorge and accommodate both rail and road traffic as it does now.

CZECH REPUBLIC
Another Red Star steam event is in the works for next month.  On April 7, 8, 9 a proposed steam excursion with three different steam locomotives is planned.  Presently, there is in existence a ban by the Czech Railway for using ex-communist symbols from public objects such as steam locomotives.  The Czech Parliament has not accepted this, but it is only a matter of time.  Mr. Ad van Sten of the Netherlands is running the tour.  The train departs on April 7 out of Olomouc with an impressive green 4-8-4 tank engine # 464.202 along with an historic set of recently restored CSD double deck coaches.  This train will make several stops at local stations and in between stations for photo stops.  The next day the power will be a 2-6-2 Prairie type #354.7152, and this train will have the look of a steam train from the 50’s and the 60’s.  The final day features a 4-6-2 Pacific tank engine #354.195, a locomotive that was used in the previous “Red Star” events in 2004.  At that time the engine had not been steamed up in twenty- five years.  The Pacific will be pulling a mixed train over a very scenic branch line twice.  All three engines will run with the Red Star emblem on the smokebox door just as in the 50’s, 60’s and 70’s.  Night photography will be available each night of this trip.  This is a great chance to catch three locomotives in their original livery, certainly some thing to think about.  You can fax Mr. Ad van Sten at 0031 104613373 or cell phone at 0031 654371 255.

CANADA
We start off with good news. Mr. Rob Ritchie, head of steam operations with Canadian Pacific, will stay on as CEO of Canada’s second largest railway.  After a decade at the helm of CPR, Mr. Ritchie has handed over the presidency to Fred Green, former COO.  All told Mr. Ritchie has been with CP for twenty-seven years.  Earlier it was feared that he would retire and the future of steam operations on the CP might be in jeopardy.  Fortunately, that is not going to happen and every steam fan in Canada and the US can now breathe a sigh of relief.  It will just be a matter of time that CP will announce its steam excursions with the #2816 for this year.

Here is some more good news.  Mr. Neil Malbon, the GM of McLean Mill, a national historic site, and the Alberni Pacific Railway want to initiate a steam train run from Port Alberni to Qualicum Beach, BC.  In a letter to the Qualicum Beach Council, Mr. Malbon detailed how the Alberni Pacific Railway group would like to explore the running of steam train excursions.  It has been something the Industrial Heritage Society has been dreaming about for some time.  Presently the group has been running a 1928 Baldwin 2-8-2 saddle tank engine over a three-mile stretch of track between Port Alberni and McLean Mill.  This short line has been going since 2000 and has been proven successful by growing attendance.  There is further trackage to Parksville, and that section of track could be fixed to take advantage of some cruise ships that come into that area.  Something similar to the White Pass and Yukon.  If this plan can get started then at least two trips can be arranged the first year.  If things go well then additional trips can take place in future years.

UNITED STATES

We start with the Sumpter Valley RR announcing they will have a railfan weekend on May 6 and 7.  The railroad has on its property two steam engines.  One is a Mikado #19 an original SVR, and the other a Heisler #3 running over their five miles of track near Baker City.  They have several open sided coaches as well as two fully enclosed ones, plus a caboose.  The uniqueness of this railroad is that the Heisler #3 is a wood burner and you don’t see many of those today.  She is originally from the W.H.Eccles Lumber Co.  The line is quite scenic and you can view the Elkhorn Mountains as you meander through the beautiful Sumpter Valley.

Staying in the Far West, former SP #4449 is scheduled to make a round trip excursion on April 8 and 9 to Bend, Oregon.  This trip is presumably sponsored by the Oregon Museum and Industry located in Portland, Oregon.  The train will leave Portland Union Station and travel north over BN/SF tracks to Vancouver Washington where it will pick up the passengers.  They then head east on the north shore of the beautiful Columbia River gorge, and then cross the Columbia River at Wishram and head south to Bend.  The train will lay over that night and return the following day to Vancouver WA and eventually into Portland via the same route.  With this graceful looking engine and the magnificent scenery the chasers should have a field day.  Let’s hope it doesn’t rain on them.  HOHOHO!

Continuing eastward our next stop is the Ohio Central Railroad.  Jerry Jacobsen is making news again with his recent purchase of ex N&W Pacific #578 from the Ohio Railway Museum.  This museum specializes in restoring and operating trolley cars.  It had one steam engine that caught the eye of Mr. Jacobsen and he quickly added it to his stable of locomotives on the Ohio Central.  Also in the collection are two Pullman cars that have been neglected and eventually will have serious work done on them.  No. 578 is in very poor shape and at present Mr. Jacobsen only wants to cosmetically restore the engine.  This will be a truly monumental restoration.

Our next stop is Steamtown in Scranton, Pa.  Our story is a familiar one and it pertains to the K4 Pacific #3816.  The group wants the engine up and running sometime this year.  They are starting a final fund raising campaign not only to have the K4 operating this year, but also to build a small roundhouse with a few stalls to keep the engine inside.  Does all this sound familiar?  I’ll make no comment.  We sincerely hope that this year the locomotive will make a grand re-entrance.

We will make our final stop at the New Hope and lvyland in New Hope, Pa.  For the past two months they have started something new by running a steam train out of New Hope to Lahaska a ten-mile round trip.  This was a first for NH & I, and it seemed to be doing fairly well.  These trips ran on weekends only and the schedule was at 12 noon, 1, 2, and 3 PM.  Supplying the power was their #40, a 1925 Baldwin 2-8-0 Consol, a former Lancaster & Chester.  The engine had performed very well over this two-month period.

Now it is time to give thanks to all who made this column possible: John Biehn (Dayton Railway Society), Mike Eagleson (Glen Ridge, NJ), Ed Emery (Toronto, Canada), John Reilly (RRE-NY), and from your most humble servant in steam.

TRAIN STORIES AND STUFF

Eustis & Mt. Dora Out, Inland Lakes Railway In

The Eustis & Mt. Dora Railroad shut down its operations in early August. However tourist railroading has returned to Central Florida on October 22nd as the Inland Lakes Railway.

Inland Lakes is the fourth tourist line operator in seven years.  Neil Bagus is a co-owner and General Manager of the operation.  Neil and his partner, Dr. Robert Rabkin has pledged to stick with the railroad for 10 years.

There are now two ticket offices, one in Mt. Dora and the other in Eustis. Trips run between Mt. Dora to Eustis and return. The City of Eustis is celebrating the new rail service after it committed $150,000 to upgrade the tracks to Eustis so passenger trains could use the tracks.

Neil was quoted in the Orlando Sentinel as saying “This time, we have the right money and the right people.”  Bagaus said. “None of the previous companies failed for lack of business.  The demand is there.”

A second train will operate as a lunch and dinner train. It will leave Eustis and go to Lake Jem and return.

The first of hopefully many special trips to Winter Garden is planned for November 19th.  The Winter Garden Flyer will leave Eustis at 9 AM and arrive in Winter Garden at 12 noon for the Winter Garden’s Art Festival.  Two round trips to Ocoee are also planned.  The return trip to Eustis is at 3 PM. 

Equipment Roster:

Locomotives:

GP10 #8330 built originally for the Illinois Central Railroad 1957

GE 45 ton center cab # 101 originally built for the United States Army 1942

Passenger equipment:

Dome car “Silver Bridle” #7031 built 1948 for use on the California Zephyr for the GB & Q and Western Pacific Railroad.

Diner “Lake Eustis” #6114 built 1948 for use on the Silver Meteor for the Seaboard Air Line.

Baggage/commissary car # 1240 built 1957 for the Santa Fe.

Coach # 5525 built in 1961 for the Union Pacific

Coach #‘s 101, 103, 105, & 109 built as sleepers for the Norfolk & Western Railroad.

For more information: http://www.inlandlakesrailway.com or call 352-466-2466

The Chapter wishes all the best to the Inland Lakes Railway.

A special thanks to Neil Bagaus, engineer Bob Cowart and conductors David Peterson and Tom East.

From “The Flat Wheel”

Maine Man Chases, Halts String Of Runaway Passenger Cars — Rockland, Maine — 

Roy Allen was working on sonic equipment outside Chemrock’s small processing plant here Wednesday morning when he saw the Maine Eastern excursion train coming, according to an article in the Bangor Daily News.  Allen turned to a co worker and said, “That’s funny. They didn’t blow the horn today.”

When the five passenger cars reached the Buttermilk Lane crossing in nearby Thomaston at 10 a.m., they slowed, then stopped.  That was when Allen realized there was no locomotive pushing them.

“Then she started to roll back,” he recalled.  So Allen, 38, started running toward them.  Once alongside, he managed to board the cars and halt the train about a mile from the railroad yard.

On his first attempt, Allen leaped onto the last car as it rolled back toward Rockland. He found the brake and yanked as hard as he could, over and over again.  It didn’t seem to slow the cars much.  Fearing a derailment, Allen recalled thinking, “Man, I better get off here while I can. It wasn’t just barely moving; it was moving real fast.”  So he jumped off.

Then he had second thoughts. What if it kept rolling through Rockland and derailed?  In a flash, he was running again.  About an eighth-of-a-mile later, he jumped aboard the moving passenger cars a second time.

The newspaper said Allen pulled on the rear car’s brake, then on the front car brake.  Since he works around freight cars at the Chemrock plant, which processes perlite, a rocklike glass used in construction, Allen was familiar with their braking systems, although the passenger-car brakes were different from the “wheel type” he was used to on freight cars, he said. “This was a hand crank.”

Allen yanked on the brake “25 jacks before the brakes tightened up,” he said.  “It was all I could do to stop it,” he said.  “It just don’t stop like a car.”

Luckily for the crew on the “Maine Eastern locomotive headed down the track in pursuit of the runaway cars, Allen’s efforts were successful.

“If I hadn’t stopped it, it might have hit head-on with the engine,” Allen said.

“We bad some excitement,” Jon Shute, Maine Eastern’s general manager, said Wednesday.

Preliminary findings indicate the cause may have been an ineffective hand brake, he said. Federal Railroad Administration spokesman Warren Flatau said his agency had an investigation under way.  Violations of rail safety regulations can lead to enforcement actions or fines against the railroad, he said.

According to Shute, an employee was cleaning the cars when they began to move.  She jumped off the train and promptly reported the incident.  Dispatchers contacted Thomaston police, who sent officers to Buttermilk Lane and other crossings down the line.

The train had passed through the Pleasant Street West crossing without incident despite no horn-blowing.  Generally, the crossing lights are activated automatically by the cars, Flatau said.

In the end, Allen was just glad no one was hurt, he said.  “That was my first train ride,” he said.

Maine Eastern, a subsidiary of the Morristown & Erie Railroad in New Jersey, operates 90 miles of former Maine Central trackage from Brunswick to Rockland and Augusta.

Virginia & Truckee Engines

A newspaper article from the Reno Gazette concerning the expected display of V&T engines No. 27 or No. 18 in Virginia City NV.  State officials are waiting on the public to select which engine.  Engine No.27 had been on display in the town for 22 years before being taken to the Nevada State Railroad Museum in 1993 for restoration.  While making plans to return the, locomotive, State Historic Preservation Officer Ron James said the museum offered the choice of No. 18 the "‘Dayton.”  No. 18 actually worked in Virginia City during the height of the mining boom and is more historically appropriate and would be a better tourism draw.

The “Dayton” was built at the Central Pacific Engine Works in Sacramento and first operated on the legendary V&T in 1873, traveling regularly to Virginia City. Engine No 27 was built in 1913 to run on the V&T line connecting Carson Valley and Carson City to the transcontinental railroad in Reno.  It rarely served Virginia City.

‘The history of the V&T is worth spending a little time reviewing. Lucius Beebe writes, “Topping the list of ghostly place names of Nevada is that of Virginia City, scene of the Comstock Lode, the most prodigious bonanza in the history of the world.  And there is the Virginia & Truckee, golden railroad to yesterday, the railroad, which made possible the Big Bonanza.  Once it was the richest railroad in the world measured in terms of return upon its investment and in the tangible assets it transported.”  With a transcontinental railroad being built by the Central Pacific through Reno it would have been folly to neglect this opportunity for the short line to make a mainline connection.  Intended to run only from Virginia City to the Carson River in 1869, it finally became a 52-mile railroad that extended from Reno through Carson City to Virginia City and also a branch south to Minden.  By 1924 it declared its last dividend and in 1938 the line was abandoned from Virginia City to Carson and in 1950 the remaining line Reno to Minden was abandoned.  There are nine surviving locomotives of the original 29 owned by the V&T.

A rebirth of the V&T started in 1975 out of Virginia City going a few miles south.  A 1916 Baldwin 2-8-0 was found in Grande Ronde, Oregon, and became V&T No. 29 in 1978.  In 1991 Feather River Short Line No. 8, a 1907 Baldwin 2-6-2 joined No. 29.  The V&T Railway reconstruction project is now steaming ahead and it is set to bring in millions of dollars to Northern Nevada.  The economic impact is estimated at more than $40 million during the construction phase alone, creating more than 900 jobs.  The V&T will take passengers on 18 scenic miles of track, reminiscent of the early days in Nevada’s history.

Recognizing the enormous benefit to the region, Storcy County dedicates 1/4 percent of sales tax to the project and the Carson City Convention and Visitors Bureau has given $4 million to make this project a reality.  Many supporters have come forward to create a public/private partnership and this outpouring of support will ensure the success of the V&T Railway.

Joanne Oakes via The 470 ‘The 470 Rail​road Club & "The Orderboard”
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From http://www.getcruising.com/rails/_fec.html
Florida East Coast Chapter, NRHS

P.O. Box 2034

Cocoa, Fl 32923


Next Meeting: Monday March 13, 7:00 PM

Central Brevard Library & Reference Center

308 Forrest Avenue, Cocoa, Fl 321 633-1792

Program: Harlan Hannah; video “Baltimore & Ohio + Western Maryland Steam in the 1950s”
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